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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 8th July 2019

Present:  Parish Councillors M Tomlin (Chair), J Bean, R Catford, A Palmer, H Palmer, A Goodyear, S Smith, 
B Fitzsimmons, Ward Cllrs K Collins & E Perry, Clerk M Whiting, 18 members of public 

Public participation

Many of the footpaths in the village are overgrown. Cllr Tomlin has reported to CBC highways and advised they will strim & weed spray. Any overgrowth from properties is resident responsibility. 
Does CCTV cover inside the Church yard? Cllr Tomlin will look at footage if given date and time of incident.

Residents have not seen ‘Villager of year’ nomination forms. Parish council will ensure better advertised next year.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies received and accepted from Parish Councillor M Russell (holiday) & P Smith (personal reasons) In Chairman M Russell absence, Vice Chairman M Tomlin chaired the meeting. Ward Cllr Collins will attend late.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
No declarations of interest were made.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 10th June 2019 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Clerk contacted Luton Airport Environment team regarding monitoring of air pollution. Advised they do carry out air quality monitoring & have 18 nitrogen oxide (NOx) tubes located at various locations around the airport as well as 1 continuous particulate (PM10) monitor located at the airport. All the data is available in their annual monitoring report on website. There isn’t one located directly in Caddington but nearest is in Grove Farm (LU1 4DB) The annual mean achieved in 2018 at this location was 12.87 ug/m3 which is significantly below the national target of 40 ug/m3 Given the very low results in the Grove Farm location, it is unlikely that Caddington NOx level will be any higher due to airport operations but may see an increase due to local traffic. If this data changes, would look to carry out additional monitoring. Agreed to request airport to locate monitoring equipment at Caddington Village School or Caddington Sports & Social Club.
Elm Avenue picnic bench has been installed.

Clerk has emailed Beds PCC Kathryn Holloway & PA twice re PCSO funding but not received a response yet.
5. CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS
I’d like to thank you all for coming along this evening. Mark is currently away so I am standing in for him this meeting.

It’s been a reasonably quiet month for the Parish council, but we have had many remarks on how lovely the village is looking with the hanging baskets and poppy’s growing at the road side by the road signs. 

On the other hand we have had a few complaints about the overgrown hedges and footpaths which we are addressing, but this has been down to the fantastic weather we have been having so not all bad. 

The play parks in the village are being well used and last week I counted 52 people in the Elm Avenue Park enjoying the new equipment.

Caddington Village School had its annual football tournament and school fair which was very well attended and the weather was fabulous drawing in the crowds.

6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Ward Cllr Perry has been on holiday and only just returned, therefore not able to catch up with Ward Cllr Collins prior to the meeting, but he hopes Kevin will attend later.
Local Plan examination continuing and the West of Luton will be discussed on 18th July at 9:30am at CBC Chicksands. Although residents will be unable to speak, urges residents to attend as this will have a great impact on Caddington. Infrastructure is not there to support the number of houses proposed by Luton and will have a huge impact on roads when M1 congested. Need to make a plan just in case this proceeds and happy to meet with Councillors to discuss further. Will know what outcome is when CBC receive Planning Inspector report by early August.
Luton Airport consulting to increase noise levels. Encourage to write in individually to airport & has requested to represent CBC on airport committee. There was a recent Private Eye article which was very interesting and recommended reading. Understand there will be an Airport public meeting in Slip End in November, will forward details of this to Clerk.

Bus Shelter has been deferred to 17th September. Has met with Men’s drop in club and Caddington Care. Also had a tour of Heathfield and extremely impressed with community and passion within Caddington. 
7. BRICK BUS SHELTER
Clerk emailed Marcel Coiffait, CBC Director of Community Services after June meeting to advise of the parish council decision to keep the parish council brick bus shelter. 
Marcel advised that as the decision to demolish the shelter was made through a CBC Traffic Management Meeting (TMM), in accordance with the requirements of CBC’s Constitution and the Highways Act 1984, only another meeting of the TMM can reverse this decision. Now that the Parish Council has set out its position that they would like the shelter to be kept, it will be put to TMM and ask to reverse the previous. Chair Cllr Dalgarno will make a decision based on the representations in front of him at the public meeting.
Any change of use of the bus shelter, i.e. other than as a bus shelter, would need to be compliant with health and safety regulations. If any new use impacts road safety adversely it will lead to either that activity being stopped or the shelter being removed as keeping the public safe is the first duty of the Highways Authority. 
Ward Cllr Perry disappointed that the TMM has been moved from 16th July to 18th July and now 17th September. He will be on holiday on 17th September, however Cllr Collins hopes to attend if free. Both Cllr Perry & Collins had read the previous statement from CBC in the same way as the parish council and apologise as only found out at a CBC meeting the day after the parish council meeting that CBC would have to discuss the matter again. Cllr Perry is aware the consensus of village is for the shelter to remain and he supports this. Cllr Perry will speak to Chair Cllr Dalgarno and ask if can send in a written report for consideration.
It was AGREED the parish council wish to make representation at the TMM on 17th September and will draft a statement for consideration at their next meeting on 9th September. The parish council wish the shelter to remain only as a bus shelter and will carry out routine maintenance and repairs to it as required.  Clerk to contact Marshalls Coaches to ask for their support to keep shelter as aware they use as a drop off for school children at 4pm. Clerk also to request Centrebus Service 46  to stop at Caddington.
8. HEATHFIELD CENTRE

Following June meeting, Clerk had requested Heathfield Friends views on the Clock tower and car parking signage
Clock Tower: The possibility of the existing building being used as the core for a refreshed building would probably require a structural survey that would identify many problems for retention of the tower. If the tower were to be kept, this would predetermine the siting of the new building and might preclude the best layout of the site from a Community perspective. A new building could in some way mimic the original tower and also incorporate a clock.
It was AGREED the parish council do not wish to jeopardise getting a new community centre. Funding for this building will be limited and a clock tower would reduce amount of funds available for main building structure. Once CBC have plans drawn up, residents will be encouraged to send in their views and comments direct to CBC and a clock could be added once building has been designed. Resident suggested it would be nice for CBC to incorporate the inside mosaic somewhere. 
Gate signage: When it was a school and had a caretaker, opening and closing the gates was easily managed. Now it is a Community Centre, Heathfield Friends manage the locking up, which can vary between 18:30 and 22:30. It depends what sessions are booked on any given evening and don't like to leave the gates open, beyond what is strictly necessary to protect the site. Heathfield Friends are flexible and often open up the car parks for weddings, school sports days etc.
It was AGREED to leave as it is with Heathfield Friends managing the gates at flexible times
9. RECREATION CLUB FENCING
Defer to September.
10. WEBSITE & EMAIL
New Leaf Business Solutions currently transferring domain registration.

11. RUSHMORE LEASE

Clerk has instructed Nick Ginger at Machins Solicitors to liaise with Bidwells regarding Rushmore lease renewal.
12. CCTV
Cllr Tomlin will put signage up shortly. Cameras have recently caught lorry hitting railings outside Co-op, helped Police review footage concerning mugging at Millfield Way and provided Police with footage on a car accident outside shops. 

13. HIGHWAYS

Cllr Tomlin has reported Ledwell Road overhanging bushes which CBC will request owner cuts back, overgrown footpaths and alleyways, Edges of Little green lane inspected for filling, Potholes on Luton Road, Hyde/Luton Road and Manor Road near Hillcrest.
14. DEFIBRILLATOR

Cllr Tomlin advised by CBC Highways lighting cost to install lamp post and electricity supply at Mancroft Road to provide power supply for a defibrillator will be £1907.74 based on there being a UKPN mains cable near the installation.
Cllr Fitzsimmons is awaiting confirmed costs from Community Heartbeat Trust, however will be approximately £2000 for defibrillator and heated cabinet plus £300 for post. Will also speak to residents who wished to help with funding.
It was AGREED to proceed with installation of lamp post and electricity supply with CBC Highways lighting.
15. DUCK HOUSE
Resident advised there are still 7 ducklings on the village pond & holding works until the ducklings are ready to fly off.
16. NOTICEBOARD
Cowboy Carpentry will install new notice board & refurbish board beside the Manor Road shops by the end of July.

The new board will have keys and Heathfield Friends will be responsible for these and managing the new board.

17. VILLAGE SIGN
Design was emailed to Councillors. Two members of St George’s Fun Day were in attendance. The sign will be funded by money raised from St George’s Fun Day Fund and Angus Brewer Community Fund.
It was AGREED the parish council are happy with the design and also proposed location on village green near corner of Manor Road/Dunstable Road. Clerk to find out if permission will be required to erect on the village green and also check if any underground utilities. Parish Councillors thanked them for their hard work.
18. ROSPA REPORTS
Clerk received reports following safety checks at the parks and pond and forwarded to Groundsman and Village Garden Services to action repairs. The wooden bench in Edgecote Park has been vandalised beyond repair.

It was AGREED to order a replacement composite bench from Earth Anchors and request Village Garden Services to remove and dispose of broken bench and install new.
19. VILLAGER OF THE YEAR
It was acknowledged that nomination forms hadn’t been distributed well this year and were only available on the website. Cllr Fitzsimmons will ensure awareness is raised next year and forms available at shops and local groups. Members of the public were invited to fill in nominations and pass to the Clerk for consideration in discussion this evening.
It was AGREED to defer discussion to end of meeting and exclude public.
20. 1ST QUARTER SPEND AGAINST 2019/20 BUDGET

	 
	2019/20
	 1st Qtr 
	Year End

	Staff Costs
	Budget
	 Spend 
	Predict

	Salaries & expenses 
	 
	 £      7,421.44 
	 £   27,899.95 

	NI & Tax
	 
	 £      3,183.44 
	 £   10,858.55 

	BCC Pension 
	 
	 £      2,239.85 
	 £     8,436.26 

	TOTAL
	 £    47,200.00 
	 £     12,844.73 
	 £   47,194.76 

	Administration
	 
	 
	 

	Office expenses/Sundries
	 
	 £         198.81 
	 £       800.00 

	Chairman Allowance
	 
	 £           41.99 
	 £       500.00 

	Insurance
	 
	 £      1,809.61 
	 £     1,809.61 

	Aley Green Cemetery Precept
	 
	 £      3,274.00 
	 £     3,274.00 

	Training, Subscriptions, Fees, GDPR. APM
	 
	 £         599.30 
	 £     3,000.00 

	TOTAL
	 £    10,000.00 
	 £      5,923.71 
	 £     9,383.61 

	Allotments
	 
	 
	 

	Committee Secretary & expenses
	 
	 £         135.00 
	 £       540.00 

	Allotments Water
	 
	 £         217.59 
	 £       902.36 

	Allotments Maintenance
	 
	 
	 £       500.00 

	 
	 £      2,000.00 
	 £         352.59 
	 £     1,942.36 

	Amenities
	 
	 
	 

	Grounds maintenance contract
	 
	 £      1,521.54 
	 £     6,086.16 

	Gritting
	 
	 
	 £     1,000.00 

	Security/CCTV
	 
	 £         160.46 
	 £       500.00 

	Parks & Pond
	 
	 £         222.50 
	 £   10,000.00 

	Village enhancement & repairs
	 
	 £      1,429.00 
	 £   15,000.00 

	TOTAL
	 £    32,500.00 
	 £      3,333.50 
	 £   32,586.16 

	Section 137 (capped spending powers of direct benefit to village)
	 
	 
	 

	Grants 
	 £      3,379.00 
	 £      2,708.39 
	 £     2,708.39 

	TOTAL 
	 £      3,379.00 
	 £      2,708.39 
	 £     2,708.39 

	VAT
	 
	 £         608.62 
	 £   13,000.00 

	Earmarked Funds
	 
	 
	 

	Projects
	 £    15,500.00 
	 
	 £   15,500.00 

	Heathfield Centre
	 £    10,000.00 
	 
	 £   10,000.00 

	TOTAL
	 £    25,500.00 
	 
	 £   25,500.00 

	GRAND TOTAL INCL RING FENCED
	 £  118,579.00 
	 £     25,771.54 
	 £ 130,372.92 

	
	
	
	

	Balance at 31.03.19
	 £  115,859.10 
	
	

	Plus Precept 2019.20
	 £  120,000.00 
	
	

	Plus other income
	 £    15,000.00 
	
	

	Total
	 £  250,859.10 
	
	

	Less Budget 19/20 spend
	 £  130,372.92 
	
	

	Balance left in reserves
	 £  120,486.18 
	
	


21.  BANK RECONCILIATION

The following bank reconciliation and accounts had been provided to Councillors prior to meeting:
	Balance at 31.03.19 b/fwd
	
	 £ 115,859.10 

	Plus income to date
	
	 £   73,142.74 

	Subtotal
	
	 £ 189,001.84 

	Less payments to date
	
	£25,771.54

	CLOSING FUNDS BALANCE
	
	 £ 163,230.30 

	
	
	

	Represented by balance
	
	

	Current Account
	
	 £ 112,326.54 

	Tracker Account
	
	 £   50,903.76 

	Subtotal
	
	 £ 163,230.30 

	less unpresented cheques
	
	 £                -   

	CLOSING BALANCE
	
	 £ 163,230.30 

	
	
	

	DIFFERENCE
	
	 £            0.00 


In accordance with Financial Regulation 2.2, Cllr J Bean signed the bank reconciliation and the original bank statements as evidence of verification.
22. GRANT AID APPLICATION

Keech Hospice had emailed a grant application on 26th February however Clerk hadn’t received it and there were some problems with email handover at that time. Clerk advised there is £671 left in S137 grant budget for 2019/20.


It was AGREED to award £500 to Keech Hospice, of which 22 patients were from Caddington in 2017/18.

23. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Police: 25 offences reported in June. Cllr B Fitsimmons went through report in detail.
Street Watch: Three new members going through the vetting procedure and recently had traffic wardens at the School.
24. PLANNING 

Minutes of the 10th June planning committee meeting were forwarded to all Councillors and noted. No planning applications in at present.

It was AGREED Cllr A Palmer to attend CBC Development Management Committee meeting on 15th July to represent Parish council objections to both applications CB/19/00503/OUT  Cotswold Farm Business Park, Millfield Lane, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4AJ, Outline application for the development of a private medical centre (Class D1) and associated parking. Access only being sought for approval & CB/19/00469/OUT  Land at Mancroft Road Caddington Beds LU1 4EL, Outline planning application with all matters reserved except access for a rural exception housing scheme comprising the erection of up to 19 dwellings. Both applications have been recommended for refusal by officers.

Councillors thanked Cllr A Palmer for his hard work on planning.
25. CORRESPONDENCE

Beds Bugle July 2019 – 1/7 email fwd 
CBC Town & Parish Council Conference 16th July – 20/6 email fwd 4/7 fwd agenda


26. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/07/2019
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity - July
	 £            10.00 

	01/07/2019
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management - July
	 £            45.00 

	25/07/2019
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  - July
	 £            58.53 

	25/07/2019
	DD
	O2
	PC phone - July
	 £            27.06 

	27/07/2019
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary - July
	 £          625.39 

	01/07/2019
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary - July
	 £       1,500.00 

	08/07/2019
	106137
	M Whiting
	Balance salary/expenses - July
	 £          141.32 

	08/07/2019
	106138
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension - July
	 £          688.49 

	08/07/2019
	106139
	HMRC
	Tax NI - July
	 £          852.79 

	08/07/2019
	106140
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension - Aug
	 £          688.49 

	08/07/2019
	106141
	VOID
	VOID - error
	 £                 -   

	08/07/2019
	106142
	Earth Anchors
	Elm Ave picnic table
	 £          632.40 

	08/07/2019
	106143
	Bedford College
	Moving & Handling course - groundsman
	 £            58.00 

	08/07/2019
	106144
	BATPC
	New Cllr training
	 £            30.00 

	08/07/2019
	106145
	Playsafety
	Rospa inspections
	 £          412.80 

	08/07/2019
	106146
	HMRC
	Tax NI - Aug
	 £          852.79 

	08/07/2019
	106147
	Bidwells
	Rent Rushmore
	 £          100.00 

	08/07/2019
	106148
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint June
	 £          608.62 

	08/07/2019
	106149
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint July
	 £          608.62 

	08/07/2019
	106150
	Village Garden Services
	Balance June & July + bench & water
	 £          265.20 

	08/07/2019
	106151
	Kevin Collins
	Reimburse domain reg costs 2015-19
	 £            67.15 

	08/07/2019
	106152
	Keech Hospice
	GRANT
	 £          500.00 

	01/08/2019
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity - Aug
	 £            10.00 

	01/08/2019
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary - Aug
	 £       1,500.00 

	01/08/2019
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management - Aug
	 £            45.00 

	25/08/2019
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  - Aug
	 £            58.53 

	25/08/2019
	DD
	O2
	PC phone - Aug
	 £            27.06 

	25/08/2019
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary - Aug
	 £          625.39 

	 
	 
	 
	Page Total
	 £      11,038.63 


Public participation

Q What is happening with Centre Bus service 46? A Clerk to chase
Q Can crime figures be printed on agenda? A Caddington Watch prefer these are not printed as increases fear of crime. 

Q What planning powers does the parish council have? A Cllr A Palmer has a working relationship with CBC planning officers and the committee are advisory to CBC. CBC Ward Cllr Collins is now a senior planning Councillor.
The following item was discussed under confidential matters and members of the public were asked to leave
19. VILLAGER & ORGANISATION OF THE YEAR

Councillors considered all the nominations received previously and also this evening from members of the public in attendance. Merits of each nomination were discussed and the following AGREED:
Villager of the Year: Vicky Malone for her enthusiastic efforts in saving the bus shelter and dedication to the village.

Organisation of the Year: Glen Eden Plant Sales for supporting and sponsoring village events and causes.
Meeting Closed at 9:47pm
5
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


9th September 2019

